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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

March 10, 2023
Conference Call
Board Members Participating:  Greg Szabo, Lily Clifton, Dennis Mathews and Nancy McDaniel.
Board Members Absent: Brent Stark and Keri Clark.
Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Kim Moberg (Washington Council of the Blind) and Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington).
Ex-Officio Members Absent: Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225) and Stephanie Face (Teacher Representative).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent), Ting Siu (Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT) Coordinator), and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).
March 10, 2023 – 11:00am-12:30pm
Lily called the meeting to order at 11:10am.  
Business Meeting:

Old Business:
· Approve board meeting minutes of January 11, 2023. Since we did not have a quorum, this agenda item will be tabled to the May 4, 2023 meeting.
Department Highlight (CATT Program, Dr. Yue-Ting Siu

Scott introduced Ting as our newest WSSB employee.  Scott said after only about a month, he is sure it is a great fit.
· Ting thanked everyone for the warm welcome.  Ting said she has been in the field for over 20 years with 17 as a teacher of blind and low vision (BLV) students.  Ting stated that no matter what she is doing, her heart and soul is being a teacher and also technology.  

· Ting started out as a paraprofessional at the deafblind program at Perkins and then got her certification as a deafblind and also teacher of the visually impaired.  Ting was also able to work in New York City as an itinerant.  Ting pursued her PhD and moved to California.  Ting’s doctoral work focused on looking at how teachers of BLV students were underserving students in terms of technology access and education and saw an opportunity to make things better.  Ting then started a faculty position at San Francisco State University and stated she would still be there if this position hadn’t become available.  She is hoping that with the CATT program, she will be able to bring expertise with a social justice and empowerment lens for all involved.  
· Ting would also like to work with local communities to assist with accessible media.
· Ting traveled to Louisville, Kentucky a couple of weeks ago to attend the Council for Exceptional Children (CEC) conference.  She also just returned from Honolulu, Hawaii where she attended the Pacific Rim conference.  Ting was able to connect with teachers in Hawaii, America Samoa and also the Mariana Islands.  In America Samoa, they have only had access to braillewriters up until this year.  Ting feels that this is where the CATT program comes into play; bridging the gap between what the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) provides and helping teachers get their own devices to learn and get good at them so they can teach students appropriately.  
· Ting stated that the NW CATT program covers the following states:  Oregon, Washington, Idaho, Montana, Wyoming, Alaska, Hawaii, Guam, America Samoa and Mariana Islands. Ting is looking forward to connecting with folks in each area and determine how the needs are different and to tailor the programs for each area.  
· Ting currently has positions open for an administrative assistant and two technology trainers.  She is hoping that a blind person will apply and receive the position as she feels they would be an excellent role model.  

· The NW CATT website is in it’s beginning phases and she is also looking forward to building a social media presence.
· Greg asked if the trainer positions were posted yet.  Ting said they went live on March 9 and her goal is to have one tech trainer focus on low vision and the other will be focused on non-visual tech.  Ting would like our consumer organizations to help spread the word about the open positions.  Scott encouraged the board to forward the postings to anyone who may be interested in applying.

· Marci stated that she is so excited about this new program and for what Ting’s hopes and dreams can be for this program.  Marci has many parents and students who have teachers that need the training.  She also stated that the NFB would love to partner with Ting.  Ting mentioned that she sent the job postings to the tech trainer division of the NFB.  

New Business:

Review/approve 2023-2024 school year calendar

· Lily reported that we do not have a quorum today, however we will take this opportunity to address any questions and will then send an email to the board asking for their vote via email to approve the calendar.  Lily reported that the calendar aligns with local school districts and has also been sent to WSSB staff for their review and input.  Scott stated that the calendar does align well with Vancouver Public Schools, Evergreen School District as well as the Washington School for the Deaf.  Scott also had discussions with both the Washington Public Employees Association and Washington Federation of State Employees shop stewards to garner their input.
· Lily reminded the Board that the 2023-2024 board meetings have been changed to Thursday’s rather than Friday’s.  Times for the meetings will be discussed at a future board meeting.
Superintendent’s Report

Scott reviewed the following:  

· Scott reported the following:
· Scott stated that he has been meeting with our student council as historically, there has been no formal way for the students to meet with him.  Scott would also like the Board and administrative team to have opportunities to meet with students.  Scott has reached out to local schools to obtain their student advisory committee structures and the Vancouver Public Schools has an excellent model.  At the student council meetings, Scott has been discussing with the students the difference between a state agency and school and also the difference between governing and advisory school boards. Scott asked that the Board keep in mind, while discussing possible board meeting times, our student’s availability to participate in discussions with the board.  
· We are in the process of updating our Strategic Plan.  The last version was done right before Covid and Dennis Mathews was on the Strategic Plan committee.  We are engaging with the facilitator that worked with us and will be meeting again in June to update our plan.  The Education Leadership Team has been working on stakeholder survey questions and QR codes will be available at the upcoming Pacific Northwest Association for the Rehabilitation and Education of the Visually Impaired (PNWAER) conference in the Tri Cities in March.  
· Recently, vaping has become an issue with a number of students on campus (nicotine and THC).  Scott consulted with superintendents at other schools for the blind to see if they have the same issues and with the feedback he is receiving, it doesn’t appear they are.  Vancouver Public Schools is currently piloting a program with vape detectors in their public bathrooms.  Scott stated that WSSB’s area of concern is in the cottages in the student’s bedrooms.  Scott will be looking into installing detectors in the Stenehjem Fitness Center, cottages and Irwin education building.  This system sends out a message to administrators when a sensor goes off.  This system is fairly expensive and will have ongoing expenses tied to ongoing maintenance.  Our goal is to determine if it is accessible and move forward with installation this summer.  Nancy asked what the repercussion is if a student gets caught vaping.  Scott said it depends on what they get in trouble for using, however suspension is generally the consequence.  We are also researching intensive drug support and therapy options.  Greg asked if we are able to search students; Scott said yes if there is reasonable cause.  Lily suggested a couple of ways to incentivize students to stop using the vape, i.e. provide a vape ‘buy-back’ program and receive an Amazon gift card.  Marci commented that if there are students with asthma being exposed to vaping, it can be dangerous.  Scott feels that the vape smoke is not easily noticed or detectable.
· Scott reported that there are a couple of capital updates:  lighting in Irwin to include color temperature and intensity options and also reconstructing our current rock wall that is in the Stenehjem Fitness Center.  A committee has been formed to look at different rock wall options.
· The students met with Scott regarding the mattresses in the cottages.  Scott will ask the students to choose from two different mattress options, and they will be replaced in the cottages.  
· Scott had dinner with the students in Watson Cottage last week.  They had pizza and salad and played some games.  Scott said it is always fun to interact and connect with the students.
· On March 9, Ron Jasmer was appointed to the Board to represent Congressional District 9.  Ron currently works as a training service manager for the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB).

· Scott is still in his doctoral program and is currently working on the first three chapters of his dissertation.  His goal is to complete the program in 18 months.

· Scott is participating in weekly legislative meetings on Monday mornings throughout the legislative session (virtual and in person).  There are two bills that the WSSB is watching; one is HB 1305.  The bill originally had both state schools listed in it; however, it was revised, and the schools were removed.  Scott would like to reach out to our local legislators to see if we can be put back into the bill.  The other bill had to do with teachers’ salary.  At this time, it does not appear that the bill will be moving forward.  

Ex-Officio Reports:

· Washington Council of the Blind (Kim Moberg):
· Kim reported that the scholarship program for WCB is open for applications and closes on June 15, 2023.  Kim will provide Scott a link for that application so he can forward it on.  Kim is the contact person for the scholarship program and welcomed folks to give them her email address for inquiries.
· Kim was appointed to the WCB’s Government Affairs Team.  This is a new role for Kim.  They are currently working on accessible prescription labels.  

· The American Council of the Blind (ACB) held their legislative seminar and met with congressmen in DC.  Examples of items that were discussed:  exercise and fitness for all act, and medical imperative non-screen accessibility (i.e. glucose monitors, blood pressure cuffs, etc.).  
· National Federation of the Blind (Marci Carpenter):
· Marci reported that the national scholarship program is open for applications now through the end of March.  The 30 finalists will be invited to attend the national seminar in July in Houston.

· The NFB nationally supports the Braille Enrichment for Literacy and Learning (BELL) program.  This program has students ages 4-12. Beginners will start to learn braille; advanced learners work on accuracy and speed.  The BELL program also provides a cane, learning shades and each participant gets the opportunity to decorate their cane and shades.  During the program, outings are held, participants work on daily living skills and then they journal about what they have learned.  This year, the NFB of Washington and the NFB of Oregon are partnering and will provide a one-week residential BELL program at WSSB.  This will be held July 30-August 4, 2023 for students ages 8-13.  Marci will send the application and information to Janet to share with the Board.  Mandatory training for all volunteers of the program will be held at the end of April.
· The Washington seminar for NFB members was held in DC.  550 blind people participated.  One of the issues that was discussed with congressmen was a bill that was introduced in the House regarding medical device non-visual accessibility.  This would entail creating regulations for companies mandating that all class 2 and class 3 devices (i.e. CPAP machines, glucose monitors, home infusion, home chemo) would be made non-visually accessible.  Another issue they are addressing is transformation to competitive employment.  This would remove the verbiage from federal regulation for minimum wage.  This has been handled in Washington state (and others) however it needs to be a federal regulation. The electronic ballot return issue failed in the legislature this year, but they are hoping to reintroduce this next legislative session.  Marci spoke at the Washington Pharmacy Quality Assurance Commission regarding accessible labels.  A preliminary draft rule is out; however, it does not address that the labels will be provided in a timely manner, which is open to interpretation.
· The NFB’s state convention will be moved to spring, rather than fall.  The NFB of Washington is working with a hotel for a possible convention date in March 2024.  Once the NFB nails down the dates, the state scholarship process will align with that timeframe.
· Marci has found someone to participate on the WSSB school health council.  Janet has connected Marci with Dave Zilavy, WSSB’s Facilities Manager, who is leading the school health council.  

Committee Reports:
· Education Committee (Brent-Chair)

· No report at this time.
· Buildings and Grounds Committee (Nancy-Chair)

· Dennis toured the new transition center with Scott today.  Dennis commented that the building is very impressive.  Dennis is impressed with the design and all of the things that went into it to accommodate students.  Scott mentioned that Kim and her husband Donny had a tour as well.  
· Management Committee (Lily-Chair)

· Lily does not have an update re Scott’s performance evaluation but will have one at the May or June meeting.  
· Legislative Committee (Greg-Chair)

· No report at this time.
Miscellaneous:

· Nancy commented that she has noticed that our attendance has been meager at recent board meetings.  Lily said she is seeing this trend on the boards that she serves. Nancy asked how many board positions are open.  Lily stated four, however there was one who was appointed yesterday and one more in the wings.  Scott reported that Congressional Districts 1, 4, and 10 are open.  Scott reported that a person who resides in Dennis’ congressional district came to the WSSB for a tour and has already submitted her application to the Boards and Commissions office.  Lily said she would be happy to talk to the board about overall attendance.  
· Keri and Greg were officially reappointed for a second term.  

· Nancy is working on her replacement and will ask the person to connect with Scott.  Lily said she also has a former TVI who may be interested who lives in Port Townsend.  Marci said she knows of someone in Sequim who is interested in applying as well.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:30pm.  The next Board meeting will be held virtually on May 4, 2023 6pm.
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_____________________________________
Lily Clifton, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent

Board Reports – March 2023
Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)

The WSSB Outreach continues to provide excellent service and create a reach to a new level of excellence. 

· The six Blind/Low Vision (BLV) Round-Ups finished in December. They were well received with about 150 people registered. This is an opportunity to share resources and collaborate. WSSB provides lunch for a working lunch. This year the events were in Spokane, Selah, Seattle (Lighthouse for the Blind), Tumwater, Bellingham, and Shoreline, 

· We continue to have a Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI)/Orientation & Mobility (O&M) posting on the east side. However, we had one applicant, but they did not accept the job. 

· The teachers in the Olympia and Vancouver area continue to have a large increase in students. We are bringing Judy Koch-Smith out of retirement to help with some O&M needs. 
· Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs, and I continue to work with the Professional Educator Standards Board (PESB) to help with a change to the O&M certification requirements. As of now, any new O&M must complete a 15-hour Educational Staff Associate (ESA) course on top of completing their university program, 400 hours of practicum, and Academy for Certification of Vision Rehabilitation & Education Professionals (ACVREP) certification. The ESA requirement will still be needed but we are hoping to create a path that is more relevant to O&M. 

· Pearson has created a TSVI certification exam and is seeking people to trial it for them; a couple of Outreach staff are taking part in the trial. 

· I am working of staff evaluations. It is a wonderful opportunity to spend time in schools and classrooms with Outreach teachers. I can say we have some highly qualified, creative teachers working with us. 

· In discussion with the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) around the new eligibility definition for the 2024 Federal Quota Census. 

· Working with the Deafblind Program and WSSB Birth to 3 on a training this summer for new teachers from the Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS)/Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) grant. This training will center around working with Deafblind students and students with complex needs. 

· Planning Summer Institute is well on its way. 

· Starting a new cohort for the WSDS/OSPI grant with Stephen F. Austin State University (SFASU). 

On the horizon: 

· Mobility Matters/Portland State University (PSU)- March 10

· Pacific Northwest Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (PNWAER) Conference- Kennewick, March 16-18

· Trustee Advisory Committee (TAC) Meeting with APH- April 10-15

· Meeting with Tania May, OSPI and Joe Dlugo to review SFASU grant applications. 

· WSSB Outreach Meeting at WSSB- June 2

· DeafBlind Summer Training- June 26-28 Leavenworth 

· Sumer Institute- July 24-27

On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)

The second semester began on January 30 at WSSB with a range of academic and recreational events. Just prior to the new semester, students took part in the Lions Swim meet in the Stenehjem Fitness Center. During this first week of the term, middle school students attended an annual environmental education program at Islandwood located on Bainbridge Island. Powerlifting season began for students led by this season’s coaches Jerry Miller-Price and RaeJean Hendricks. 

School Improvement Priorities 

WSSB’s On-Campus programs, the Irwin School, has defined a set of priorities to best support students now and in their future. These priorities include:

· Improving behavioral supports and systems for student success, including a comprehensive school counseling program and social emotional learning.

· Increasing student math skills through targeted supports and use of accessible curricula and learning tools.

· Increase career and post-secondary readiness for transition-age students through career exploration, job shadows, internships, or on-campus jobs preparing them for life after high school. 

Priority areas were identified through various data points ranging from individual student performance in classes, formal assessment data, post-high school outcomes surveys, and consideration of factors related to the needs of students attending WSSB. 

Coming Up 

During March, students will take part in a range of educational activities during the school day and evenings. Both academic and recreational programs are considered key elements of our school’s curriculum. A couple of the activities in March include cross-country skiing on Mt. Hood, a valued tradition of a partnership between the Teacup Nordic Club and the US Forest Service, and WSSB’s full-day Career Fair. 

Career fair is an annual event put together by a committee that includes partners from Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) and school staff. There will be eight programs for students to choose to take part in: writing and journalism; environmental science and sustainable farming; accessibility testing; engineering and robotics; content creator and YouTuber; Transportation; art and graphic design; and education. All programs will include a community partner, hands-on activities, and most programs will have a guest professional who is blind or low vision (BLV) to share their expertise with students. 

Parent Advisory Committee

A Parent Advisory Committee has been meeting to help with feedback on ways to continuously improve our school. Most recently, parents/guardians offered their feedback on trainings and workshops. They expressed greatest value in gathering individuals who have a similar experience as parents of a student attending WSSB, learning new skills in-person, and becoming informed on resources that may help them or their child now and in the future. More feedback is needed to assess the needs of our families, yet the current input will aid in a jumping off point. 

Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs)

Residential:

We have continued seeking applicants to be on-call Residential Life Counselors (RLC); Sainabou Badjan was recently hired to be a substitute in residential. We are still looking for additional on-call RLC’s to ensure appropriate coverage when staff cannot be at work. The new cohort of six staff have continued Residential Child and Youth Care Professional (RCYCP) training and are scheduled to finish the training by the end of the school year. In addition, these same six staff are currently taking basic Unified English Braille (UEB) braille so they can better assist students with homework. Students have continued learning new independent living skills during their cottage routines and continue to grow in their independence. The cottage council has continued to meet monthly, thus far, students have advocated for mattress replacements, as well as have been planning a cottage event for each dorm to encourage bonding together. 

Recreation and Volunteers:

Students have participated in a variety of recreational opportunities this year. Students enjoyed their yoga experience with Ms. Thomas (School Psychologist), learning new yoga moves and practicing their new skills. In addition, students enjoyed learning the history, sampling, and guessing a wide variety of popcorn, and sharing many jokes at ‘discover popcorn’ with Kevin. About 40 individuals attended the Valentine Dance February 13.  D.J. Tracy Fair played students favorite songs; RLC, Erin Harris, provided a photo booth and snapped some adorable photos of students with their friends; and volunteer Kevin Danley supplied delicious punch and snacks. Our first downhill ski event this school year provided 12 students the opportunity to meet 17 volunteer ski guides and learn the sport of downhill ski and boarding. Every student progressed immensely in their first two hours going from the magic carpet to riding the ski lifts, students and volunteers had a blast.

Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT):

LIFTT has continued to thrive this year with 4 participants, all are working on their vocational goals, and/or post-secondary education, as well as their independent living skills. We have several applications for next year and have provided some tours to interested high school seniors from around the state. We are anxiously watching the progress on the new building and cannot wait to move in!

Business Office (Mary Sarate, Director of Business and Finance)

1. 2022-23 Operating Budget

Books for January closed in the red due to some campus work being done not allotted for this month.  There have also seen increased rates in client services, utilities and costs in general. We have safety net costs as well and will be seeking funding from OSPI. We do not foresee any issues ending the year in the black.

2. Performance Measures-We reported on the following measures for quarter ending Dec. 2022:

#1586 Braille Distributed on time:  75%

#1590 Pages of Braille Transcription:  42,208

#1591 Training opportunities accessed by individuals:  8,750

#1592 Number of teachers/paras taking Braille exams:  24

#1593 Number of students on campus:  72

#1594 Off-Campus Services:  1,485

3. 2023 Legislative Session

The legislature is in session and will end on April 23, 2023.  So far, we have received and responded to 15 fiscal note requests.  They have been regarding:  procurement/automated decision systems, paying interns, child abuse and neglect, Washington management system employees right to bargain, ransomware, students with disabilities, protection of critical constituent and state operational data, school year expansion, lived experience, water safety education and teacher compensation.

4. Safety Net

We will be applying for Safety Net funding this year.  Applications are due March 10, 2023.

5. One Washington

One Washington has regrouped and are moving forward with information sessions to introduce agency staff to the business processes used in the different Workday modules as an opportunity for agencies to provide needed feedback to refine processes as we move forward.  Right now, staff are attending at least two, 3-hour sessions a week.  The new projected go-live date is July 2025.  

6. 2023 Fiscal Year/Biennium Close

We will begin to focus on tasks and processes for closing our books for the fiscal year.  This is a project with tasks into September 2023; happening in conjunction with working in the 2024 fiscal year.

Human Resources (Anne Baker, Director of Human Resources)

New Hires:  
· Yue-Ting Siu – Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT) Coordinator

· Kayla Adams – Administrative Assistant 3 – Outreach

· Collette Pierce – Communications Consultant 2

· Anita Bozikovich – Temporary Teaching Assistant

· Sainabou Badjan – On-call RLC
· Kimberly Kabel – On-call RLC
· Tara Williams – On-call Cook

· Alexander Zimmerman - On-call Teaching Assistant

· Kailee Hibbs – On-call Teaching Assistant

· Jennifer Matthews-Souza - On-call Teaching Assistant

· Laurilee Anderberg – On-call Nurse

Recruitments: 

· Administrative Assistant 3 – CATT 

· TVI – Eastern Washington

· Speech Language Pathologist – Part Time

· Substitute TVI

· On-call Teaching Assistant

· On-call RLC
· On-call Cook

· On-call Registered Nurse

Trainings/Functions Attended:

· Human Resources Managers Meeting – Facilitated by Kelly Woodward and Marcos Rodriguez

· Labor Relations Roundtable – Facilitated by Office of Financial Management (OFM)
· Personnel/Payroll Association Meeting – Facilitated by OFM
Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)

After many years, our staff is growing again, and the ORC welcomed new employees in February.  On February 1, the ORC welcomed a new transcriber, Collette Pierce. Ms. Pierce has multiple braille certifications and over 7 years working as a transcriber. Her favorite braille code is Nemeth. 

On February 15, Dr. Ting Siu started as the CATT Coordinator for the Northwest Region. 

In addition to increasing our staffing, we are increasing resources as well. Thanks to a substantial ($150,000) increase in our OSPI iGrant, we are purchasing new resources for the collection including anatomy, eye and ear models and accessible games. We are looking for additional items to add to the collection. The human anatomy models have been quite popular. 

The newly refreshed ORC Online database went live on February 1 and users have overall been satisfied with the new interface. We continue to work with the CodeSmart team to fix small issues that arise. The DeafBlind project has not yet been integrated into ORC Online but will launch in the near future.

On February 7, we hosted the new site manager for the women’s prison braille program, Amelia Cazarez and the Correctional Industries manager at the Washington Corrections Center for Women (WCCW), Glenn Davis. They enjoyed seeing the braille production side of the business. They were very impressed by our newest embosser.

In Gig Harbor, the transcribers have been able to work on a regular basis due to new COVID protocols. Jennifer visited the program in January to see the post-COVID changes to the program and meet the new transcribers. There is one transcriber vacancy at WCCW.

In March, Jennifer will be presenting at PNWAER and hosting a table for the ORC next to the APH/CATT vendor table. The programs are on Accessible Textbooks and Accessible Games. Adrienne Lattin, proofreader, prepared the materials for the Accessible Game session. 

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)

1. Safety

a. Our administration group started updating our school’s Comprehensive Emergency Plan, last updated in 2009. First steps include updating our Continuation of Operations Plan (COOP), and, the group has begun FEMA-designed training in National Incident Management Systems and Incident Command Systems. These systems specify a cohesive way to structure our response to any emergency.

b. Buildings and Grounds has been helping Ed Lukowski, IT department, install new cameras, which will be a great improvement over the old system.

2. Capital Projects and Planning

a. We replaced all expired exit signs in the Old Main building. These were tritium-based signs whose radioactive glowing had ceased. We now have hard-wired LED exit signs with battery back-up. The expired exit signs in Irwin will be replaced during the lighting conversion project.

b. We received a schedule from the contractor for the Irwin School lighting conversion project, from fluorescent lights to dimmable LEDs. We are set to begin night work during the month of May 2023 to accomplish this project before the end of the state biennium on June 30, 2023.

c. A next project is to update our Ten-Year Capital Plan. We will be approaching this with a safety, preservation, and energy efficiency state of mind. 

3. Other Projects

a. The new swing set area is complete.

b. Due to complaints from students, we are assessing the possibility of replacing all the foam mattresses in the cottages. We will buy a selection of different mattresses, let the kids assess them, and make a decision as to which mattress is preferred. 

c. We started down the path of a project to replace all signage on campus, as current signage is deteriorated, inconsistently designed, and incorrect due to Braille changes. We are basing the design on signage developed for the new transition building. Our first task is to catalog all signs needed. 

d. We are in the early stages of designing, selecting, and installing a better climbing wall in the Stenehjem Fitness Center. There are only a few companies in the area who specialize in this, so the project should move swiftly. 

e. We are researching vape detectors for installation in cottage bedrooms and school bathrooms. We are working with IT to find an accessible solution. We are consulting with nearby schools to assess efficacy.

f. We need to work with Department of Enterprise Services (DES) to install EV charging stations to the north of the ORC building. It may be as easy as selecting a contractor off the Small Works Roster. I have been working with our DES Project Manager to move this forward to design, cost, and construction.

4. Food Service

a. The School Health Council has plans to meet four times before school ends. Our goal this year is to develop an International Food Day (or days) that would involve not just a special meal, but also curriculum and fitness. After our first meeting we decided to have four special International/Ethnic Days in the 2023-24 school year. The kids will decide which Nationalities/ Ethnicities we will represent based on the composition of our student population. Corey Grandstaff is setting up a voting system.

Birth-5 (Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5)

Birth to 3:
The Birth to 3 Program is currently serving 90 children and families. We are preparing for a vacancy as Cindy McAlexander is retiring. Our program will miss her expertise and guidance, but we wish her the very best in this next phase. 

Jessica recently collaborated with her colleagues at the Washington State Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY), Early Support for Infants and Toddlers (ESIT) and the DeafBlind Program to record the Three-Pronged Approach (TPA) modules. These will be part of the required training for ESIT providers on vision and hearing screening at the time of intake in the hopes of increasing early detection. In addition, the new ESIT Practice Guide for working with BLV infants and toddlers and their families is complete and waiting on final ESIT approval and release. Collaboration will continue on these projects with individual agency trainings and a group presentation in May at the Infant and Early Childhood Conference. Next up is the creation of a brochure highlighting WSSB’s Birth to Three program and supports. Luckily, Kayla Adams was recently hired as an administrative assistant for Outreach and her technical skills will be an asset with this project!

Jessica will present at a conference session at PNWAER on the newly implemented NAVEG (Neonatal Assessment Visual European Grid) screening tool. Work to support ALL Washington Birth to Three TCVIs who were trained to use this screening tool continues through a quarterly Professional Learning Community. The implementation of this tool should help families to pursue and obtain an NVI (Neurological or Cortical Visual Impairment) diagnosis earlier than current standards. 

3 to 5:

Jessica, Pam and Kayla created and rolled out a system for alerting school age TVI’s when an incoming preschooler is set to transition into a district they serve. This process has relied heavily on the ORC’s existing list of vision professionals across Washington. As we work out kinks and communicate with stakeholders to acquire feedback, we will be evaluating the system’s success in creating smoother transitions and a decrease in a break of services. 

Deafblind Project (Katie Humes, Associate Director, Deafblind Project)

Technical Assistance Requests

The DeafBlind Program (DBP) Outreach team has responded to over fifty requests for child-specific technical assistance (TA) since September 2022. Requests were from Birth-3 agencies and school districts (SD) in Educational Service Districts (ESD) around the state, including ESD 101 (Spokane Valley), 105 (Yakima), 112 (Vancouver, Battleground), 113 (N. Thurston), 114 (Central and South Kitsap), 121 (Seattle), 123 (Pasco) and 189 (Edmonds). Most TA requests lead to a level of targeted assistance for 1-3 virtual meetings or an on-site observation and IEP team meeting, including parents.  

Professional Development (PD)

Kathee Scoggin (Teacher of the Deaf, consultant on students with multiple disabilities, including deaf-blindness) and Emma Packard (TVI, DeafBlind consultant) will be presenting at PNWAER in Kennewick on March 17. “Why Such Low Expectations? Strategies the Whole Team and Family Need to Consistently Use to Help Me Learn and Communicate.” 

How many DeafBlind children and youth (ages birth – 21 years) are there in Washington state? The 2021 Deaf-Blind Child Count is posted on our website. A map of WA shows number of children by ESD:  https://deafblindprogram.wa.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/WA_Child-CountbyESD_2021.pdf
Teachers of the DeafBlind (TDB): Did you know there is a national initiative to create a new role for students who are deafblind? Teachers of students who are deafblind have unique expertise in evaluation and instructional strategies. Without appropriate input from trained personnel, students may have limited access to information, and limited access to the general education curriculum and a free and appropriate educational program (FAPE). The Council for Exceptional Children (CEC) has defined knowledge and skill requirements for TDBs, and these CEC competencies are being incorporated into university personnel preparation programs in California, Utah and Oregon. One of our consultants, Emma Packard will graduate with a (second) Master’s degree from the Utah program this year. https://special-ed.utah.edu/graduate/graduate-deafblind.php
WSSB/Outreach/DeafBlind Program Website: https://deafblindprogram.wa.gov/
Thank you for all you do for WSSB! Katie Humes

Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)

Each month I will provide, in bulleted format, a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office.  For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are blind or low vision throughout Washington state. 

January

January 12:
Weekly construction check-in meeting – new Transition center/building

January 12:
Lunch with former superintendent, Dean Stenehjem

January 18:
Meeting with Robert Schimelpfenig, Washington State University (WSU) regarding WSSB’s open museum intern position

January 18:
Meeting with Anne Baker, Human Resources Manager, regarding CATT teacher positions

January 19:
Emergency response team meeting to review Continuing of Operations Plan (COOP) and Incident Command training

January 19:
Meeting with Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) regarding updating WSSB’s Memorandum of Understanding (MOU)

January 20:
ESD 112 Regional Superintendents Business Meeting

January 23:
Tour with two staff from PeaceHealth (Physical Therapist and Speech Pathologist)

January 23:
Webinar “Leading towards Justice”

January 24:
Union Management meeting–WSSB and Washington Public Employees Association (teachers)

January 25:
Attend Governor’s Public Performance Review – Suicide Prevention (virtual)

January 26:
Lions Swim Meet

January 27:
Meeting with staff from Department of Enterprise Services (DES) regarding accessibility

January 27:
Meeting with Washington Federation of State Employees (WFSE) regarding draft 2023-2024 school year calendar

January 27:
Pre-Production meeting with KXRW regarding upcoming interview re WSSB

January 30:
Tour of campus with staff from KXRW

January 30:
Students depart for Islandwood Outdoor Science School

January 31:
Tour with potential school board member, Roxanne Cortez

January 31:
Attend and participate at Vancouver Public Schools Strategic Plan session

Highlight

The 2023 legislative session is underway. This session, as you may recall is the long session where our biennial budget is determined for both capital and operating expenses. We have received support for a majority of our agency requests submitted through the decision package process from Governor Inslee as indicated by the new funding levels proposed in the Governor’s budget.  As a reminder, the Governor’s budget is often considered a high-water mark and we expect some variation in the budget bills proposed by the House and Senate.  In addition to the omnibus funding bills that will determine our funding for the next two years, we monitor bills being proposed and respond to a constant onslaught of fiscal notes sent our way by OFM.  The omnibus funding bills do not generally get released until a bit later into the session. 
This session there seems to be a strong focus special education funding which has an obvious connection to the WSSB.  That said, few bills include language that specifically addresses WSSB. HB 1305, which has been significantly revised today, contained a specific section that would have required all districts to notify parents of blind, low vision, deaf, hard-of-hearing, and deafblind students about the services and supports available through the CDHY and WSSB. Unfortunately, this bill was recently significantly revised, and that entire section has been removed.
Another bill specifically mentioning WSSB is HB 1825.  HB 1825 was introduced by a bipartisan couple of local legislators aiming to address the compensation void between teachers employed by Vancouver Public Schools (VPS) and those who work at WSSB. While our teachers are compensated at the same level as teachers in VPS for base pay, teachers in VPS are provided additional compensation known as TRI-pay. The TRI-pay that VPS teachers receive is for 3 days of professional development, and an additional 11.4% of their salary for a significant range of activities that is outlined in their contract such as teacher conferences, classroom set-up, IEP meetings, department meetings, etc. WSSB teachers get the same base salary plus 5 days of extra pay; four in-service/professional development days and one day for classroom setup (proposed to be two beginning next year). The matter of TRI-pay and WSSB was previously addressed by the courts (Washington Supreme Court).  As of this writing, the HB 1825 seems to have stalled in the House Appropriations Committee. 
February

February 1:
Attend potluck for two new WSSB employees (Braille Transcriber and Administrative Assistant for Outreach/Birth-5)

February 1:
Tour of campus with new Director of the Washington Department of Veterans Affairs, David Puente

February 2:
Meeting with Strategic Plan facilitator re future updates of WSSB’s Strategic Plan

February 7:
WSDS partners meeting

February 8:
Attend Student Council meeting

February 9:
Meeting with Janet Kurz, Executive Assistant and Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs regarding draft 2023-2024 school year calendar

February 10:
Tour of new transition center with Kim and Donny Moberg 

February 10:
Meeting with Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired Superintendent, Emily Coleman

February 13:
Meeting with Amy Parker, PSU and Sarah Willsie, doctoral student

February 13:
Meeting with Lily Clifton regarding draft March board meeting agenda

February 14:
Tour with low vision clinic optometry interns

February 14:
OSPI statewide update and collaboration webinar

February 15:
Meetings with Ting Siu, Coordinator, CATT
February 16:
Exercise for Heart Day

February 17:
Provided opening comments for WSU’s Superintendent’s Cohort training held on WSSB campus

February 22:
Attend Governor’s Public Performance Review – High School Graduation Rates (virtual)

February 22:
Tour of new transition building with Bianca Kolle, DSB’s SW Regional Manager

February 23:
Inclement weather day

February 24:
Inclement weather day

February 28:
Meeting with Michael Cantino, NW Regional ESD (Oregon) regarding assistive technology programs

Highlight

February has been an eventful, albeit short month. We have welcomed several new staff to WSSB.  Kayla Adams is the new support staff for WSSB Outreach.  Kayla hit the ground running and is already contributing new processes and improved organization. Collette Pierce is our new transcriber in the ORC. Collette is a highly certified and experienced braille transcriber and we are excited to welcome her to the team in the ORC. Dr. Yue-Ting Siu, or Ting, also began her tenure with WSSB and the NW CATT Program.  Ting, who resides in northern California, spent three days onboarding in mid-February.  Ting will begin her spring conference circuit to spread the word about the CATT program and begin forming relationships with professionals in our ten state/territory service region.  

For WSSB teacher and leader, Dr. Craig Meador, and a few key members of his team from the APH visited WSSB to show off their new dynamic tactile device called the Monarch.  WSSB tech-focused teachers and staff joined the APH crew to get their hands on what might be the future of textbooks in braille. The Monarch has a multiple lines of refreshable braille, basically a full screen, on a device about the size of gaming laptop.  APH and their many partners on this project are working on the creation of an electronic braille file standard that will allow students to read braille, examine tactile graphics, write in braille, create graphics, and interact with graphics (zoom in/out, pan, etc.) in a way never before possible.  WSSB is waiting in the front of the line to pilot this incredible device with our students. 

In the last couple months, I have been meeting with some of our students and members of the student council about the potential of a student advisory structure that allows student voice to impact decisions at WSSB.  Through the remainder of the school year I have committed to ongoing meetings with student council with a goal of having a student advisory council at WSSB.  Our goal is to implement this program next school year (2023-2024). Ideally, the student advisory representative(s) would meet regularly with me, with the WSSB Cabinet, and with you, the Board of Trustees and Ex-Officio board members. 

March

March 1:
Tour of new transition building with WSSB employee

March 3:
Interview with KXRW, Scott McCallum and Jim Eccles (former WSSB student/current staff)

March 6:
Attend joint session of the Washington state Senate and House of Representatives to welcome H.E. Sauli Niinisto, President of the Republic of Finland (invitation from Governor Inslee)

March 8:
Dinner with students in Watson cottage

March 10:
Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight

Recently, I was connected with a local radio show that has a program called “The Common Good” in which they highlight the good in our community that may go unrecognized.  The local radio station is KXRW. They are interested in learning about the history of WSSB and all the great ways that we support BLV in Washington. I agreed to the interview and asked that former WSSB student, ex-officio board member, and current staff member Jim Eccles join me for the interview.  Jim and I had a pre-meeting last month with the show’s producer and will be interviewed for the radio show the week before our board meeting. As you know, Jim is an excellent story-teller and I look forward to being his sidekick. 
Finally, we are currently planning to host the track meet on May 18, 2023. As of this writing, we hope to invite track and field participants and staff over to the new transition center building for an open house hosted by the LIFTT program.  The new transition center building will be the new home for the WSSB LIFTT program and the southwest Washington office of the DSB.  The most current date for “substantial completion” of the transition center is May 9.  This date was recently adjusted from the previously predicted date for substantial completion on April 19, 2023. 
Ongoing

Meetings with department leaders

Administration team meetings (Cabinet and Education Leadership)

Pacific Foundation for Blind Children board meetings

Governor’s executive and small agency cabinet meetings

Education sub-cabinet meetings (weekly during legislative session)

Governor’s Goal council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings

Northwest Association for Blind Athletes Board meetings

UEB committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings
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